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Proposed first-time adoption relief from retrospective 
fair value measurement of government loans

Highlights
•• On transition, first-
time adopters would 
not be required 
to retrospectively 
measure government 
loans with below-
market rates of 
interest at fair value

•• Final amendment 
would be effective 
1 January 2013

•• Responses due by 
5 January 2012

In response to constituent concerns, the IASB has proposed an exception to the 
retrospective fair value measurement of government loans with below-market rates 
of interest. ED/2011/5 Government Loans – Proposed amendments to IFRS 1 was 
issued on 20 October 2011, with comments due by 5 January 2012.

Previous relief for existing IFRS users
In 2008 the standard on government grants1 was amended to require:

•	 government loans with below-market rates of interest to be measured at fair 
value on initial recognition in accordance with the relevant financial instruments 
standard2; and

•	 the benefit of the reduced interest to be accounted for as a government grant. 

The amendment was applied prospectively as the IASB noted that retrospective 
application would require entities to measure the fair value of loans as of a 
past date.

Level playing field for first-time adopters
However, a corresponding exception to retrospective application was not 
introduced for first-time adopters of IFRS. Consequently, the general requirement 
for first-time adopters to apply IFRS retrospectively at the date of transition to IFRS 
means measuring government loans with below-market rates of interest at fair 
value at their date of origination; in some cases this will be at a date prior to the date 
of transition. This requirement may lead to entities applying hindsight if they must 
derive a fair value that needs significant unobservable inputs.

1	 IAS 20 Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance
2	 IAS 39 Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement, or IFRS 9 Financial Instruments 

if applied



The proposed amendment would require first-time adopters 
to apply the requirements of IFRS in respect of government 
loans with below-market rates of interest prospectively to 
loans entered into on or after the date of transition. First-
time adopters would be allowed to apply the fair value 
measurement requirements retrospectively to government 
loans received before the date of transition only if the 
information needed to measure fair value was obtained at the 
time of initially accounting for the loan.

2013 proposed effective date 
The amendments would be effective for annual periods 
beginning on or after 1 January 2013, with earlier application 
permitted.
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